# William and Mary Notume 1, Number 1

# New Dean Takes Post in 1973

James C. Livingston, chairman of the Department of Religion and newly appointed Dean of the Undergraduate Program, left last Tuesday for a year of study in England.

Mr. Livingston is on leave from the College to conduct research in late Victorian religious thought at Clare Hall, Cambridge University, under a fellowship from the American Council of Learned Societies. His new administrative duties at the College become effective July 1, 1973.

In a memorandum to the College community earlier this year, President Graves outlined the scope of the new administrative position which was approved by the Executive Committee of the Board of Visitors.

"The Position of Dean of the Undergraduate Program is a new one at William and Mary. Briefly, the purpose in creating this new administrative office is to bring about a closer and more effective working relationship between student affairs and academic affairs, by the placement of responsibility in one office for the integration and coordination of all aspects of the undergraduate educational program.

'Mr. Livingston's responsibilities will thus include the function of the office of the Dean of Students, the Registrar, the Director of Student Aid, Psychological and Career Counseling, the Board of Student Affairs, and the Campus Center. He will work closely with the Deans of Arts and Sciences, Business, and Education, within academic policies defined by the faculties, to coordinate the entire undergraduate educational program. He will also work with the

office of Business Affairs on matters relating to the undergraduate educational program and the campus environment.

"When Mr. Livingston assumes his new title of Dean of the Undergraduate Program, the position of Vice President for Student Affairs will be discontinued, and the new office will become responsible to the Vice President for Academic Affairs.

"Mr. Livingston's appointment is consistent with the recommendations made to me by the Search Committee for the Dean of the Undergraduate Program, which was chaired by Professor Bruce K. Goodwin, and included as members Professor Margaret W. Freeman, Professor David L. Holmes, Miss Stewart Gamage '72, and Mr. Donald Alexander (Andy) Purdy '73," Dr. Graves stated.



#### 280th Session

The 280th session is off and

There are approximately 1150 freshmen on campus - a total enrollment of some 4,700 graduates and undergraduates.

New on campus this session is the "card-key" system for dorms which has been installed in most residence halls to augment the self-determination policy for students.

Last spring President Thomas A. Graves, Jr., gave students the right to determine by vote within each residence hall, the hours during which visitation by members of the opposite sex could be allowed. He stipulated at that time that a new security system for residence halls would be devised.

Entering students were given a helpful guide to the sometimes confusing first weeks of college life in the new "Aid to Orientation," developed on the recommendation of an Orientation Review Committee headed by Stephen C. Clement of the geology faculty.

Orientation itself, according to Mr. Clement did not change substantially but the program did strive to better serve the student by allowing more time for counselling and getting acquainted with course offerings.

Probably one of the most welcoming changes this year from the standpoint of both students and faculty, was the shift of registration from Blow gymnasium to William and Mary

The change in location was just one of the many recommendations made by the advisory committee on registration, chaired by Dr. Kelly Shaver.

The course evaluation book covering the two semesters of last year proved to be a best seller. According to one of the editors, Donald A. Purdy, Jr.,

president of the senior class, there are only a few books left. Anyone who would like a copy should inquire at the SA office in the basement of the Campus

The list of top courses for the fall semester in the back of the evaluation book, due to a typographical error,

omitted Government 401, instructor Roger Smith.

The College spent \$245,000 this summer on the renovation of Barrett dormitory. There is still a lot of sawing, banging and painting going on but the girls have moved in and are doubling up while repairs are being made.

Signs along the halls indicate that the girls are taking all the confusion good-naturedly. One girl has written a note to the workmen and taped it on her door - "Dear Painter, It you are going to paint my room could you please make it (light) pink." A sign over a phone booth on the second floor warns, "Do not let this contraption eat your dime - try the one downstairs." There's a smiley sign in the lobby with an adjacent caution -"Wear Shoes - lookout for nails."

The renovation of Barrett, which houses some 170 women students, is one of President Graves' special goals in the modernization of residence halls. A number were built during the 1920's and have had

no extensive renovation work.

The new infirmary is taking shape, just beyond the old fraternity lodges.

The parking lot in front of the new classroom building for the social sciences is currently being paved.

Because the College is no longer required to board sophomores, Crotty Bros., the College's food service contractor has decided to maintain only the Commons; Trinkle hall will be closed. The Commons can serve 1,800 at a meal.

A campus post office is planned for the basement of Old Dominion dormitory. This new facility is tied in with the current schedule of office changes and must wait for the summer school office to vacate. The summer school in turn is waiting for offices on the first floor of James Blair to be vacated.

The departments of economics, history, sociology and government and the Office of the Graduate School have moved into their new quarters in the general classroom building for the social sciences, just beyond Hugh Jones Hall.

The payroll and personnel offices are moving to the second floor of James Blair.

Project Plus, the new residential-academic program primarily for sophomores, begins this year, housed in the dormcomplex between DuPont and the Commons.

# Campus-Wide "News" Makes Debut

The William and Mary News is a new weekly campus newspaper to help inform the College community of official matters and activities of general interest, published by the News

It is intended to serve as a record of announcements, committee appointments, and calendar events. It will include news of members of the College community, a listing of job openings, appointments, retirements, and grant awards.

Successor to The Colleague and The College Record, the new publication will be distributed each Tuesday afternoon to faculty, staff and students.

Office of the newspaper is located in the old Western Union office at 125 Richmond Road, directly across from the President's House.

Editor of the new publication is Mrs. Eleanor Anderson who joined the staff of the News Office in July.

A 1953 alumna of Virginia Union University, Mrs. Anderson holds a Master of Education degree from Florida A&M University: She served for 15 years in Florida A&M's public relations program and for the past four years has worked at Hampton Institute as a staff member of the financial aid



MRS. ANDERSON

# Chemistry

Chairman S. Y. Tyree, Jr., gave a seminar entitled "Metal Salt Hydrolysis Phenomena" at the Faculte des Sciences, Place Victor Hugo, Marseilles, this summer. He also attended a conference on "The Chemistry of Interfaces" in Rovinj, Yugoslavia, where he presented an invited lecture entitled "Kinetics of Hydrolytic Process."

David E. Kranbuehl attended the Gordon Research Conference on Dielectric Phenomena, Andover, N.H., last month.

#### Government

Jan B. de Weydenthal's article entitled "Political Change and the Polish Military" has been accepted for publication in EAST EUROPE.

## History

A revised version of Richard Maxwell Brown's 1969 article, "Historical Patterns of Violence in America," has been reprinted in Stanley N. Katz and Stanley I. Kutler, eds., New Perspectives on the American Past (2nd edition; Boston: Little, Brown, 1972), vol. II, pp. 458-489.

#### **Mathematics**

Professor Norman E. Gibbs
gave an invited address at the
Virginia Association of
Educational Data Systems meeting
held in Norfolk recently. The
title of the talk was "Computer
Related Courses at the College of
William and Mary." Professor
Gibbs also participated on a
panel at this meeting which
discussed the topic "The Southeastern Virginia Regional
Computer Center - Past, Present,
and Future."

Professor Gibbs evaluated proposals in the area of college teacher programs at the invitation of the National Science Foundation on August 24, 25, and 26 in Washington, D.C.

Paul K. Stockmeyer was one of 25 participants supported by the National Science Foundation at a Conference in Combinatorics at George Washington University the week of June 5-9. The conference consisted of a series of ten lectures on "The Combinatorics of the Symmetric Group," by Professor Gian-Carlo of MIT, as well as seminars and lectures on the research of the participants.

## Physics

M. C. Phenneger, who recently completed his Ph.D. work here and is now at the University of Saskatchewan, attended the Western Regional Nuclear Physics Conference in Edmonton, Alberta. He presented a paper, Electrodisintegration of the Deuteron by Electrons with Energies 4 MeV to 11 MeV, by M. C. Phenneger and R. G.

C. M. Andersen attended the Siam Conference on "Lie Algebras: Applications and Computational Methods" at Drexel University in Philadelphia this summer. S. Peter Gary recently attended the 1972 Gordon Research Conference on Plasma Physics at Tilton, New Hampshire.

Franz L. Gross is on leave for two years to work in the Arms Control and Disarmament Agency of the State Department. The particular office he is in, the Bureau of Science and Technology provides the scientific background for the SALT talks and other efforts to curtail the arms race. Mr. Gross will live in Washington, D.C.

# School of Education

Participants from several sections of the country took part in a three-day workshop on the Individualized Mathematics System (IMS) conducted by S. Stuart Flanagan August 21-23. This summer Mr. Flanagan also conducted workshops in New York, South Carolina, New Jersey and Georgia.

The College conferred its first Doctor of Education degrees during Summer School commencement exercises.

Some 260 graduate and undergraduate degrees were awarded in the ceremonies held in Phi Beta Kappa Hall.

Dr. D. J. Herrmann was the speaker for the occasion and the degrees were awarded by President Graves.

James Colin Mounie of Virginia Beach and Mrs. Gloria Tyler Robertson of Portsmouth were the recipients of the Ed.D. degrees.

### Law School

Effective this year, Anthony J. Santoro and Richard A. Williamson have been named Associate Deans of the Marshall-Wythe School of Law, according to Dean James P. Whyte. Mr. Santoro will be Associate Dean of Administration and Mr. Williamson, Associate Dean for Admissions and Placement. John C: Donaldson, former Associate Dean, has returned to full-time teaching duties and his office is now located on the third floor of James Blair Hall.

William F. Swindler participated in a panel on six-member juries at the judicial conference of the Fourth (U.S.) Circuit at The Greenbrian June 30. Other panelists included Professor Gerhardt Casper of the University of Chicago Jury Study Project, and Judge Rayner Snead of Washington, Va., a member of the Virginia Court System Study Commission.

At the annual convention of the American Judicature Society in San Francisco August 12, Mr. Swindler was elected a Virginia member of the Society's board of directors.

Professors Bolling R. Powell, Ronald C. Brown, Don W. Llewellyn and Brian Bomberger taught in the summer session of the Law School at the University of Exeter. During the summer Dean Whyte arbitrated a number of cases with General Telephone of the Southeast, Durham, N.C., and the AMSTAR in Baltimore.

### **IEAHC**

Donna Sheppard, assistant editor of the William and Mary Quarterly, is currently on leave from the Institute of Early American History and Culture for the academic year 1972-73. She is spending the year in France where husband Tom will be doing research.

Susan Patterson, former Institute apprentice in historical editing, will take over as assistant editor in the interim. Susan is in the Master's program of the Department of History.

# Tour of Campus for Executives

In order to help enhance the interest of local corporations in the College, President Graves has invited local corporate executives to tour and luncheon on campus.

There will be two such sessions, Sept. 14 and Oct. 21.

A bus tour of the campus will start at the Campus Center. The itinerary for the tour will include a stop at William and Mary Hall with a tour of the facilities by Ben Carneval, Director of Athletics. William C. Pollard, Librarian, will serve as guide for the visitors at Swem Library, and Dean James P. Whyte will show the group around the Marshall-Wythe School of Law

The group will adjourn following luncheon in the Campus Center and remarks by Mr. Graves.

Others participating in the programs will include: George R. Healy, Vice President for Academic Affairs; J. Wilfred Lambert, Vice President for Student Affairs; Warren Heemann, Vice President for College Development; Ross L. Weeks, Director of Information Services; James S. Kelly, Assistant to the President; Harold W. Fowler, Dean of the Faculty of Arts and Sciences; Charles L. Quittmeyer, Dean of the Graduate School of Business Administration; Richard B. Brooks, Dean of the School of Education; Cornell Christianson, President of the Student Association; Donald A. Purdy, President of the Senior Class; and Miss Donna Fukumoto, President of the Women's Dormitory Association; and Robert Ranson, Chairman of the Board of Student Affairs.

# Membership Due for NEA/VEA

Mrs. Juanita Wallace, treasurer of the William and Mary Education Association, is requesting all members of the Virginia Education Association and the National Education Association to complete and return the Membership Record to her as soon as possible. Dues are \$25. Persons interested in enrolling for the first time should also contact Mrs. Wallace at the Admissions Office.

# New Chairmen Are Named

President Graves has announced several changes in departmental chairmanships which became effective September 1. Some were made under the rotating chairmanship policy adopted by the Faculty of Arts and Sciences and others because of leaves of absence or retirement.

Ludwell H. Johnson has been named Chairman of the Department of History for a three year term. He succeeds Richard B. Sherman who has been department chairman for the past two years.

Lawrence S. Beckhouse began a three-year term as Chairman of the Department of Sociology this fall succeeding Edwin H. Rhyne who has been chairman since 1970. Hans von Baeyer succeeds Rolf W. Winter as chairman of the Department of Physics.

Miss M. Joy Archer will serve as Acting Chairman of the Department of Physical Education for Women for the 1972-73 session. Mrs. Mildred B. West is on leave of absence for the current year.

David L. Holmes will be
Acting Chairman of the Department of Religion for the 1972-73
year while James C. Livingston
is on leave of absence during
research at Cambridge
University.

Col. Spencer T. Hockaday succeeds Col. John Hodges as chairman of the Department of Military Science. Colonel Hodges retired this summer.

## Bonus Tickets for Home Games

Individual game tickets are available to members of the faculty and staff and their immediate families at \$3.00 (one half price) if they are purchased during the week prior to the game. No tickets will be sold at the reduced rate on the day of the game.

1972 FOOTBALL SCHEDULE

Sept.	16	Navy
Sept.	23	Villanova
Sept.	30	The Citadel (H)
Oct.	7	West Virginia
Oct.	14	Vanderbilt (HC)
Oct.	21	Va. Military
Oct.	28	Virginia Tech
Nov.	4	Davidson
Nov.	11	. East Carolina (H)
Nov.	18	Richmond

# William and Mary News

Vol. 1, No. 1 Sept. 12, 1972

Published weekly by the College of William and Mary for faculty, staff and students. Produced by the College News Office, 125 Richmond Road, Mrs. Barbara Ball, Director. Editor: Mrs. Eleanor Anderson. Mailed to addresses of employees as on record at the Payroll Office, James Blair Hall, to which office address changes should be directed.

# Over Century of Service to W&M

Four members of the faculty and staff who retired recently have amassed 127 years of service to the College community. The retirees - Mrs. Elizabeth B. Dickens, Mrs. Bernice L. Sykes, Mr. Arthur Hill, and Dr. William W. Moss served 22, 30, 40 and 35 years respectively.

#### Arthur Hill

Mr. Hill, who, until his retirement in June, had been ringing the class bell in the Wren Building since the mid-Fifties, is enjoying a quiet life "seeing and visiting old friends."

He first came to the campus in 1920 as a dishwasher, leaving in July, 1927 to join the staff of Eastern State Hospital. Upon his return to the campus 12 years later, he was hired as a janitor in the Wren Building.

Born in James City County in 1902, Mr. Hill is a deacon at First Baptist Church and Grand Worthy Chief of the Good Samaritan Lodge. He enjoys football, basketball, fishing and hunting.



MR. HILL - BELL RINGER

DR. MOSS - GOVERNMENT

#### W. Warner Moss

A member of the Department of Government faculty and director of the Marshall-Wythe Institute for the Social Sciences since its inception in the mid-Sixties, Dr. Moss retired in June after 35 years of service to William and Mary students.

Involved in politics for many years and in many ways, Dr. Moss: participated in the Roosevelt campaign for the Presidency and in Fiorello LaGuardia's successful bid for Mayor of New York, travelled to Russia to ascertain what happened in the aftermath of the Revolution, authored a book on Irish political parties, campaigned for Stevenson and Humphrey, assisted in writing the Virginia Retirement and Personnel Act, and researched on the voting trends through the

The College honored him during spring commencement exercises when President Graves presented him the Thomas Jefferson Award given "to that member of faculty or staff who, in the opinion of the selection committee, best exemplifies the character, influence, principles and ideals of Thomas Jefferson."

Still active in his retirement, Dr. Moss is writing a book on former governor of
Mississippi, Alexander G.
McNutt, an economic and political phenomenon of the late thirties. Dr. and Mrs.
Moss will continue to make their home in Williamsburg.

#### Bernice L. Sykes



MRS. SYKES - PAYROLL

Mrs. Sykes was the center of attraction at a farewell party given recently in her honor in James Blair Hall.

A member of the Payroll Office since 1942, Mrs. Sykes has seen the growth of the College reflected in the operations of her office. "The number of checks now processed has more than doubled since '42," Mrs. Sykes said.

A native of West Virginia, she attended Longwood College in Farmville and Smithdeal Business College in Richmond. When she came to Williamsburg in 1936, she was first employed by Colonial Williamsburg.

"Things have gone relatively smoothly through the years," Mrs Sykes said. The one exception she remembered was the morning she came to work and found that some students had parked a Volkswagon in the hall outside her office door.

Mrs. Sykes will remain in Williamsburg, relaxing and catching up on some reading. She also plans to do some traveling and is anticipating a visit to her daughter and three grandchildren in Gillette, N.J.

#### Elizabeth B. Dickens

Mrs. Dickens joined the library staff as reserve room assistant in May, 1950, and at the time of her retirement in June was reserve room librarian.

At a reception given recently in her honor by the Swem Library staff, she was presented a "going away" gift of a wristwatch.

She is a native of Courtland in Southampton County and a graduate of Radford College. Before her arrival on campus, she taught in the public schools of Southampton and Middlesex and at Matthew Whaley, Williamsburg.

at Matthew Whaley, Williamsburg.
Mrs. Dickens' future plans
call for travelling and visiting
friends. She has one daughter,
Mrs. Ellen R. Bielaski, who
lives in Washington, D.C.



MRS. DICKENS - LIBRARY

# Staff Notes

BUSINESS OFFICE

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond A. Adams, Jr., have been enjoying the souvenirs and reminiscences that their daughter, Sherrie, has been sharing with them from her European tour this summer. Sherrie, a student at James Blair High School, visited Greece and France, England and Switzerland on her journey with a study group in Experiment in International Living for the Arts, arranged through the International Exchange School in Salt Lake City, Utah. LIBRARY

The Swem Library has announced the following additions to the staff since June 1: Miss Katharine Austin, circulation assistant, A.B., Cornell University; Mrs. Kathryn Cooper, reserve room librarian, B.A., M.A., University of Alabama; Miss Brenda Heywood, typist, catalog department. Gloucester High School; Miss Kay Hogge, assistant processing clerk, catalog department, York Academy, Shacklefords, Va.; Mrs. Glenda Page, secretary, catalog department, Chatam High School, Chatham, Va.; Mrs. JoAnne Rawls, bindery/shelf-listing clerk, catalog department, A.B., College of William and Mary; Robert Strohm, night supervisor, circulation department, B.A., Davis and Elkins College, Elkins W. Va.; and Mrs. Marjorie Walker, assistant receiving clerk, acquisitions department, College of William and Mary.

During the summer three staff members were promoted to the following positions: Mrs. Kathleen Diehl, chief clerk of circulation department; Miss Kathleen Shirley, library assistant, catalog department; Miss Evelyn Wilkerson, receiving clerk, acquisitions department.

Mrs. Mary Louise Cobb, catalog librarian, was elected to the American Library. Association Council, governing body of the 30,000-member national library organization, during the summer. Her term as a Council member began July 1 and will end June 30, 1974. Mrs. Cobb is one of 100 at-large members of the Council, which meets at least twice annually.

Several members of the Swem Library professional staff attended the annual conference of the American Library Association this summer in Chicago. Those attending were: Mary Louise Cobb, head, Cataloging Department; Diane Terry, head, Circulation Department; Dortha Skelton, assistant reference librarian; Henry Grunder, curator of rare books and Virginiana; Sue Welch, Kathryn Blue, and Berna Heyman, all assistant catalog librarians. The theme of the conference was "Media: Man, Material, Machine." Mr. Grunder also attended a pre-conference institute sponsored by the Rare Books and Manuscripts Section, Association of College and Research Libraries.

Mrs. Dortha Skelton, assistant reference librarian, and Mrs. Sue Welch, assistant catalog librarian, attended the quarterly meeting of the Junior Members Round Table Executive Board in Richmond last month. The JMRT is a division of the Virginia Library Association and is composed of librarians under 35 and those who have been residents of Virginia for less than three years.

#### INFORMATION SERVICES

Two new staffers have been added in the Information Services Office: Harriett L. Stanley, '72 government graduate, and Sharon V. Kurtz, '72 English graduate.

Pat Prather of Project Plus is one of many who moved this summer. She reports she has a red circle on the calendar for November - that's when her office furniture is due. She now has the essentials, a desk and filing cabinet and lots of empty floor space.

Hans Peter Matthiesen, brother-in-law of S. Dean Olson, assistant to the President, is enrolled at the College as an unclassified student. Hans is a native of Copenhagen, Denmark.

Recent visitors to the home of Mrs. Jane Latham were her daughter and four-month old grandson, Miles Scott Doane of Colorado. Mrs. Latham is a secretary in the President's Office.

Mrs. Katherine Furey, assistant registrar, is home recuperating from a fall in the office which fractured her kneecap.

# Neiman Joins Development

Mrs. Stella Neiman has joined the Office of College Development to work for support for the College's educational goals from philanthropic foundations.

Mrs. Neiman formerly worked in the Institute of Early American History and Culture and was book review editor for the William and Mary Quarterly. Last year she was associate editor of the East-West Center Press at the University of Hawaii.

A former member of the Williamsburg City Council, Mrs. Neiman is a graduate of Pembroke College of Brown University and holds a master's degree in history from William and Mary.

#### Miles Reenlists

Sergeant Major W. B. Miles reenlisted in the Army recently for a three-year period, capping a career of military service that has lasted 27 years.

In ceremonies in the office of Col. Spencer T. Hockaday, Professor of Military Science, Miles extended his stay at the College and decided the final years of his military service.

#### The Calendar

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 12

Festival Film Society: "A Day at the Races," Millington Auditorium, 4 and 8 p.m. (Season ticket holders only)

William and Mary Young Americans for Freedom, Campus Center, Room D, 7:30 p.m.

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 13

William and Mary Young Republicans, Campus Center, Green Room, 8 p.m.

Marshall-Wythe Law Wives, Campus Center Theatre, 7:30 p.m.

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 14

Campus Tour for Local Corporate Executives

Board of Student Affairs, Campus Center, Room C, 4 p.m.

Holy Communion, Wren Chapel, 5 p.m.

Colonial Williamsburg Candlelight Concert, Governor's Palace, 8:45 p.m. (\$1.75)

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 15

William and Mary Christian Fellowship, Campus Center, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m.

Student Association Film: "Lovers and Other Strangers," PBK, 8 and 10 p.m. (Season ticket holders only)

Colonial Williamsburg Lecture: "The Theatre of Colonial Times," Information Center, 8:30 p.m.

SATURDAY, SEPTEMBER 16

Organ Recital, Wren Chapel, 11 a.m.

School of Education Faculty Reception, Campus Center, Rooms A&B, 5 p.m.

Student Association Keg Party, Matoaka Shelter, 8 p.m.

SUNDAY, SEPTEMBER 17

William and Mary Law Review Picnic, Matoaka Shelter, 2 p.m.

Soccer: VISA Clinic, William and Mary vs. Roanoke, 3 p.m.

Colonial Williamsburg - Music at the Capitol, 8:30 p.m. (\$1.75)

# SA News

Student Association officers spent much of the summer trying to improve those "student services" available to undergraduates. Included under this "service" heading are such things as refrigerator rental, book fairs, weekly dances, film series, concert series, and the freshman directory.

Thus far, the SA has rented 190 refrigerators to campus residents at a cost of \$30 per year. Delivery is included in the price of 2.5 cubic foot unit. A Book Fair was planned and directed by SA secretary Jane Criscoe in an attempt to help students beat the cost of purchasing new books. The Film Series has already proven a big success with sales of over 2,000 season tickets. Cost to pass holders is approximately 14¢ per film, which will be shown each Friday night in Trinkle Hall.

### Placement Office

The General Office of
Placement has been re-located
in Ewell Hall (Second Floor).
All students are encouraged to
visit this office to make use of
the career planning resources.
Students expecting to graduate
during the 1972-73 academic

session should register with the office in order to be eligible to be interviewed by employers scheduled to visit campus. Stan Brown is Director of Placement and can be reached by phone on ext. 518.

John Sykes, Director of
Placement for the School of
Education has re-located his
office in Washington Hall.
Students seeking positions in
the field of education upon
graduation will want to register
with this office.

# Pierre Salinger

The Student Association is sponsoring a campus visit by Pierre Salinger, Sept. 18.

Mr. Salinger will speak on "Politics in '72" in Phi Beta Kappa Hall at 8 p.m.

Mr. Salinger is the author of "With Kennedy," a recital of his experiences during the Kennedy administration, and "On Instructions of My Government," released in 1970.

The current art exhibit at the Campus Center, on loan from the Virginia Museum, is "For the Sake of a Single Verse," - lithographs by Ben Shahn illustrating poetry by the German poet Rainer Maria Rike. This exhibit will come down Sept. 15.

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 18

Football: Junior Varsity, William and Mary vs. East Carolina, 3 p.m.

Panhellenic Council Greek Sing, Campus Center, Ballroom, 8 p.m.

Student Association Guest Speaker: Pierre Salinger, PBK, 8 p.m.

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 19

Festival Film Society: "Intolerance," Millington Hall, 4 and 8 p.m., (Season ticket holders only)

WEDNESDAY, SEPTEMBER 20

Tidewater Superintendents, Campus Center, Rooms A&B, 1:30 p.m.

History Department Civilization Film: "The Skin of Our Teeth," Millington Auditorium, 4 p.m.

THURSDAY, SEPTEMBER 21

Holy Communion, Wren Chapel, 5 p.m.

William and Mary Young Republicans Guest Speaker: Congressman William Whitehurst, Campus Center Theatre, 7 p.m.

U. S. Army Field Band of Ft. Myers, Va., PBK, 7:30 p.m.

Colonial Williamsburg Candlelight Concert, Governor's Palace, 8:45 p.m. (\$1.75)

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 22

William and Mary Christian Fellowship, Campus Center, Sit 'N Bull Room, 6:30 p.m.

History Department Civilization Film: "The Skin of Our Teeth," Millington, Auditorium, 8 p.m.

Student Association Film: "Sterile Cuckoo," PBK, 8 and 10 p.m., (Season ticket holders only)

Colonial Williamsburg Eighteenth Century Comedy, Williamsburg Lodge, 8 p.m. (Students - \$1; Adults - \$2)

### Classified Advertisements

All copy must be typed or printed and delivered in person to the News Office (old Western Union office) before the Wednesday 5 p.m. deadline. To help defray the cost of publication, there is a charge of \$1 for three insertions of an advertisement. This is a flat fee and will not be determined by the number of words in the advertisement. No charge will be made for public service announcements in this section.

FOR SALE

Used furniture in very good condition: Early American sofa & chair (pine, Scotchgard); Modern sofa & chair, imitation leather, black; end tables & coffee table; Danish modern dining room table & 6 chairs; dinette set & 4 chairs; two early Am. lamps. 229-8622 evenings & weekends.

3/4 mattress and box springs 46 X 74. In good condition. \$30. Call Mrs. Furey 229-6099. VW "Bug" '60; '64 engine. Many new parts, newly inspected. \$285. Phone 229-6521.

Completely furnished house for rent for one year starting in January 1973. Living/ dining room, kitchen/family room, 3 bedrooms, 2 baths, screened porch, garage. Call 229-5739 or ext. 471 -Eckhause.

College of William and Mary Williamsburg, Va. 23185

Non-Profit Organization U. S. Postage P A I D Williamsburg Virginia Permit No. 26